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	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX



	SENATE


	Wednesday 15 October 2008


	(2.00 pm –  3.25 pm)



	MINUTES

(Unreserved)



	Chair
	Professor Colin Riordan, Vice Chancellor


	Present
	Mr Bannerman, Ms Bland, Professor Busfield, Dr Burnett, Mr Butler, Dr Campbell, Miss Cherrill, Professor Coakley, Mr Cornes, Dr P Cox, Dr Dorussen, Professor E Fox, Professor Francesconi, Professor Han-Pile, Professor Henson, Professor Higgins, Professor Hopfl, Dr K Hulme, Professor P Hulme, Professor Jenkins, Dr M Jones, Mr Joondan, Mr Kavakeb, Dr Mackenzie, Dr McGenity, Mr McGrath, Professor Manson, Professor Massara, Mr Murphy, Professor Radford, Dr Roper, Dr Rowlands, Professor Rubin, Dr Scott, Dr Schulze, Professor Sherer, Professor South, Dr Steel, Professor Underwood, Professor Tsang, Dr Venn, Professor Vergo, Dr Watt 

	
	

	Apologies
	Ms Andrade, Dr Boehm, Ms Brennan, Professor Downton, Dr Hughes, Dr Landman, Mr Mack,  Dr Martin, Dr Micklewright, Professor Schurer, Professor Temple, Mr Woodward

	
	

	Secretary
	Deputy Academic Registrar

	
	

	In attendance
	Registrar and Secretary, Director of Strategic Planning, Director of Personnel Services, Ms D’Mello 

	
	


	
	

	
	

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor welcomed new staff and student members to the first Senate meeting of the academic year.
	 317/08

	
	
	

	MEMBERSHIP OF SENATE 2008/09
	

	
	

	Noted
	
	 318/08

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	

	Noted
	In accordance with Standing Orders, para 5, the following items were starred for discussion:

Agenda item 3(b)

Formal Business

Agenda item 8

Working Group to Review Senate Sub-Committees


	 319/08

	MINUTES
	

	
	

	Approved
	i. The Minutes of the meeting held on 2 July 2008;
ii. The Notes of a meeting of Senate members held on 2 July 2008.


	 320/08


	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Approved
	Without discussion, those items not already starred on the agenda or indicated in advance of the meeting in accordance with Standing Orders, para 5.


	 321/08

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/08/66)
	

	
	

	Noted
	The Dean of the Graduate School questioned the inclusion of non-routine items in the ‘Items for Decision’ section of the Formal Business paper. It was agreed that the Working Party to Review Senate Sub-Committees (see S.M.365-366/08) should review the format and content of the Formal Business paper.


	 322/08

	Membership and Terms of Reference of Equality and Diversity Committee

	

	Recommended to Council
	

	
	i. that the Equality and Diversity Committee should report as an advisory group to the Council and no longer to the Senate, with effect from October 2008;

ii. that paragraph (f) of the terms of reference of Equality and Diversity Committee be amended as follows with immediate effect (deleted wording struck through):



to submit an annual report to Senate and Council.
	 323/08

	Amendments to Awards at East 15 Acting School


	Resolved
	i. that the following change of award title be approved with effect from 2009/10:



from:
BA (Hons) Contemporary Theatre


to:
BA  (Hons) Acting and Contemporary Theatre;


	 324/08

	
	ii. that the following awards be discontinued with effect from October 2009:



FDA Specialist Performance Skills (Stage Combat)



BA (Hons) Specialist Performance Skills (Stage Combat);



Postgraduate Diploma in Acting



Postgraduate Diploma in Acting for TV, Film and Radio.


	 325/08

	
	iii. that the following new award be approved for introduction in October 2009:



BA (Hons) Acting and Stage Combat.


	 326/08

	Noted
	Items for information setting out details of Vice-Chancellor’s action on behalf of the Senate
	 327/08

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	

	None
	
	 328/08


	VICE CHANCELLOR’S STATEMENT  (S/08/67)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written statement to Senate.
	 329/08

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor reported on a number of issues:


	 330/08

	
	Admissions
The University’s admissions position in October 2008 was very positive. Recruitment targets for Home/EU undergraduates, postgraduate research students and overseas students had been exceeded. This success was attributed in part to Admissions working closely with academic departments. 


	 331/08

	
	Recruitment to taught postgraduate programmes was below target, but better than at the same time last year in the non-UK student categories.


	 332/08

	
	Increased recruitment generated new problems such as uneven distribution of student numbers across disciplines. Timetabling had also been affected but this was being addressed actively.


	 333/08

	
	Research Income
The increase in research income detailed in the Vice-Chancellor’s written statement was warmly welcomed. Sustaining such performance in generating research income was essential to the University’s future success.


	 334/08

	
	Professor Valerie Fraser was congratulated for recently securing a £477k grant for a Transnational Art project.


	 335/08

	
	Academic Career Paths
Annual review procedures and criteria for permanency and promotion were currently being finalised. These would be submitted to the Senate in January 2009 for approval. It was proposed to move the timetable for the annual review process in order that Senate’s decisions in January could be implemented in 2008/09.


	 336/08

	
	Insearch/INTO

Discussions had been taking place since the spring about the integration of Insearch into the International Academy. These had been concluded and the transfer was expected to take place on 31 October 2008. International Academy student numbers were expected to reach 500 in 2008/09; discussions about a possible partnership with INTO would not be resumed, since the University was in a position to achieve recruitment targets into pathway and English language programmes from its own resources.


	 337/08

	
	Research Park
The original plan to fund the development of the infrastructure to support the Research Park had not come to fruition because of the recent collapse in the residential property market. The Haven Gateway Partnership, a significant player in regional growth, was strongly supportive of the Research Park development and had requested a review of the priorities for the first phase. Two possibilities were under consideration: the first was for the University to fund the infrastructure developments in the first phase as originally planned and to recover the cost when the housing market improved; the second to phase the development of the infrastructure differently from the original plan. 


	 338/08

	
	The University remained fully committed to the provision of an improved pedestrian crossing on Clingoe Hill (A133) in order to improve student safety. However, the point at which this aspect of the Research Park project would be delivered was not yet clear. In the meantime Essex County Council had implemented temporary measures to improve road safety on the A133.


	 339/08

	
	Development of a halt on the railway line to serve the University was unlikely to take place in the foreseeable future because of the costs involved for Network Rail, Essex County Council and the train operating company. However, re-development of Hythe Station was planned and was expected to result in more trains stopping there. Once this project had been completed the University would work with local bus companies to provide a shuttle service to improve services for staff and students travelling to and from London.


	 340/08

	
	Capital Investment Plan
Council had approved the Capital Investment Plan; the focus was now on determining the priorities and discussing potential sources of funding.


	 341/08

	
	RAE/REF

The University would receive detailed results at Unit of Assessment (UoA) level, including information about other universities’ performance, on 17 December; this would be embargoed for 24 hours prior to publication on 18 December. UoA profiles would include information about the percentage of research activity assessed against each grade. There was considerable interest in the press about creating league tables and the Research and Enterprise Office (REO) was currently considering how best to present the RAE results at Essex. 

	 342/08

	
	Further detailed information, including the profile of individual outputs against grades and the confidential statement of the panel about the submission to the UoA, would be released to institutions on 5 January 2009. All submissions would be published online in spring 2009.


	 343/08

	
	Different approaches to generating league tables were under discussion both in the HE sector and in the media. Two main approaches were emerging: the one favoured by the Russell Group was based on research ‘power’ (emphasis on number of research staff returned by grade point average (GPA)), and the other,  favoured by the 1994 Group, was based on research ‘intensity’ (emphasis on percentage of staff submitted). However, it was likely that Essex would benefit most from using a pure GPA measure, which expressed the quality of the research, to highlight the institution’s research strengths.


	 344/08

	
	The pilot of the Research Excellence Framework was taking place as planned. Analysis and reports from the pilot were expected to be available for consultation early in 2009.


	 345/08

	
	Financial Matters
The Vice-Chancellor confirmed that the University had no investments in Icelandic banks. The University’s investment policy was conservative and there were no current concerns. Although the decline in the global equity markets had reduced the value of the University’s investments, no significant impact would be felt unless the University planned to realise these assets.


	 346/08

	
	The Retail Price Index figure in October, which would determine the size of the final staff pay increase, was expected to be 5%. The University had budgeted for a 4% pay increase. Sustaining and improving performance in student recruitment and research income were essential to enable the University to meet the anticipated budget shortfall.


	 347/08

	
	National Student Survey

The Students’ Union Vice-President (Education) welcomed the University’s overall performance in the National Student Survey 2008, which had placed Essex in the top 25 institutions. However, the aggregated scores relating to aspects of the student experience were lower. The Vice-Chancellor confirmed that improving the student experience further was a high priority for the University.

	 348/08

	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES
	

	
	

	Disciplinary and Membership Panel (S/08/68)


	

	Resolved
	i. that the wording of Regulation 13.2(f)1 be revised as follows (new wording underlined, deleted wording struck through): 

(f)
any of the following:

1. violent, indecent, disorderly, threatening or offensive behaviour or language 

i.  within the University; or

ii.  outside the University, provided that such conduct is that of a student to an officer, member or employee of the University; 

i.
violent, threatening or intimidating behaviour;

ii.
indecent or abusive language or behaviour;

iii.
disorderly behaviour.

This regulation applies within the University. It also applies outside the University in respect of such alleged misconduct by a student to an officer, member or employee of the University.


	 349/08

	
	ii. that the wording of Regulation 13.2(f)15 be revised as follows (new wording underlined, deleted wording struck through):

15. 
forgery, falsification or misuse of the University’s name or of any University record or document, or knowingly making any false statement or being party to impersonation in relation to any academic examination or assessment or University administrative function or service, including the use of false documentation or statement in the process of gaining admission to the University;


	 350/08

	
	iii. that the wording of paragraph A5 of the Disciplinary Procedures be revised as follows (new wording underlined):


A.5.


Notwithstanding paragraph A.3, the Proctor may deal with minor cases regardless of whether the student admits or denies guilt. It is at the Proctor’s discretion what constitutes a minor case.  The Proctor may also deal with allegations of unwarranted sounding or raising of a fire alarm within the University, for which the Proctor has the authority to impose a maximum fine of £500.


	 351/08

	
	iv. that the revisions set out in paragraphs i. to iii. above be implemented with immediate effect.

	 352/08

	Undergraduate School Board – Report on Chair’s Action (S/08/69)


	

	Resolved
	that the variations to the Undergraduate Rules of Assessment set out in paragraphs 1 to 10 of the report of the Undergraduate School Board (S/08/69), copy attached to the file copy of the minutes, be approved with immediate effect.
	 353/08

	
	
	

	Noted
	Further amendments to the Undergraduate Rules of Assessment 2008/09 which had been approved by the Vice-Chancellor on behalf of the Senate.
	 354/08

	
	

	Graduate School Board – Report on Chair’s Action (S/08/70)


	

	Resolved
	that the variations to the East 15 Acting School Taught Postgraduate Rules of Assessment set out in the report of the Graduate School Board (S/08/70), copy attached to the file copy of the minutes, be approved with immediate effect.
	 355/08

	
	

	CHIMERA – PROPOSAL TO CLOSE A CENTRE (S/08/71)


	

	Received
	A supplementary paper relating to agenda item 7 (paper S/08/71) was tabled (attached as Appendix A).


	 356/08

	Noted
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor set out the case for the closure of Chimera. The centre had been established as a commercially strong unit in 2002 with generous funding from BT over a five year period, beginning with 100% funding in the first year and tapering to none by the end of five years. Chimera had been expected to generate business at full cost from research outputs which would be marketed from a joint platform provided by BT and the University. However, the business plan had not been realised. The expectation that Chimera staff would become returnable to the RAE had also not been realised. Chimera had re-focused its attention on growing its student teaching activity as an alternative, but this had generated only a small number of PhD students. Chimera was now in gross deficit, with no prospect of improvement, and was being subsidised by other departments in the University. The University Steering Group was recommending the closure of Chimera with immediate effect. A process of discussing alternative arrangements for Chimera staff had begun in consultation with the UCU and Personnel, and a similar process of finding alternative supervision arrangements for PhD students.

	 357/08

	
	The Head of the School of Law suggested that the recommendation to close Chimera was premature, since Chimera staff had had no opportunity to set out their objections to the proposal, nor had Senate been provided with sufficient information to make an informed recommendation to the Council. It was suggested, for example, that some Chimera staff were producing high quality research outputs. Dr Watt proposed the establishment of a sub-committee of the Senate to explore the viability of Chimera in further detail, as had been the case some years ago when the closure of the Department of Mathematics had been proposed.


	 358/08

	
	Some members of the Senate felt that insufficient detail had been provided to make an informed decision. It was particularly regrettable that discussions about closure had been initiated prior to a debate at Senate, since this effectively meant that Senate had little choice but to recommend the closure of Chimera to Council.


	 359/08

	
	The following points were also made in discussion:

a. that the alternative arrangements under discussion for individual staff included the possibility of retaining and re-deploying research-strong individuals in the University;

b. that the position of Chimera was not analogous to that of the Department of Mathematics, which had been an established department providing a core academic subject for many years at the time closure was discussed;

c. that Chimera had received substantial support from senior managers at the University, beginning soon after its establishment when concerns were raised both by BT and Essex that Chimera was  not generating business in accordance with plans;

d. that it was not appropriate during a time of financial pressure for the University to subsidise non-core activity which was not generating anticipated income to sustain itself;

e. that the difficulty of sustaining small entities independently of academic departments should be considered when similar opportunities arose in future;

f. that academic centres were not properly represented at Senate.


	 360/08

	
	A number of Senators welcomed the opportunity to discuss the matter of closure of an academic unit as a matter of principle. Others expressed the view that an alternative forum should be found to manage such decision-making in future.


	 361/08

	
	At the request of Dr Watt the Senate voted on whether to recommend the closure of Chimera to Council immediately or not. 32 members voted in favour of recommending closure to Council, and four voted against. Abstentions were not counted.
	 362/08

	
	
	

	ESTABLISHMENT OF WORKING GROUP TO REVIEW SENATE SUB-COMMITTEES (S/07/72)


	

	Received
	A supplementary paper to agenda item 8 (paper S/08/72) was tabled, copy attached to the file copy of the minutes. This set out amendments proposed by the Dean of the Graduate School to the terms of reference of the Working Group. The intention was to make more transparent the fact that, in addition to carrying out a comprehensive review of Senate’s sub-committees, the Working Group would reflect on the outcomes of the recent reviews of academic decision-making structures and the effectiveness of Senate and recommend further changes only where this was deemed necessary.


	 363/08

	Noted
	Richard Cornes had been invited to join the working group as a member of the Senate Agenda Group.


	 364/08

	Resolved
	i. that a working group, with the following membership, be established to review the Senate sub-committee structure:

Professor Andy Downton, Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Learning and Teaching) (chair)
Dr Leon Burnett, Faculty Dean, Humanities & Comparative Studies

Dr Aulay Mackenzie, Dean of Academic Partnerships

Professor Beatrice Han-Pile, Head of Department of Philosophy

Dr Pam Cox, Department of Sociology

Dr Sam Steel, Chair of Senate Agenda Group

Mr Richard Cornes, member of Senate Agenda Group

Dr Wayne Campbell, Academic Registrar

Dominic Kavakeb, President of Students’ Union

	 365/08

	
	ii. that the terms of reference of the Working Group to Review Senate Sub-Committees be as follows:

(a)    to carry out a comprehensive review of the membership, functions and terms of reference of Senate sub-committees;

(b)    to review the powers of Senate as defined by Ordinance 14;

(c)    to review the changes made to the operation of Senate in 2006/07 and to recommend any necessary modifications;

(d)    to review the impact and effectiveness of the changes to academic decision-making structures following the ADMS Review 2005/06, and to recommend any necessary modifications;

(e)    to make any recommendations for change in respect of (a) to (d) above to Senate by no later than April 2009.




	 366/08


Dr Tony Rich

Registrar and Secretary

30 October 2008
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